DIFC COURTS’ USERS’ COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

28 October 2010 at 2pm
DFSA Board Room

Attendees:
Emmanual Givanakis, DFSA (delegate Errol Hoopman)
Alec Emmerson Clyde & Co 
Adrian Chadwick, Hadef & Partners (delegate for Richard Briggs)
Graham Lovett, Clifford Chance 
Rita Jaballah, Al Tamimi & Company (delegate for Mark Hoyle)
James Delkousis, DLA Piper 

Issa Baddour, DIFC Authority

Preeti Tolani, Nasdaq Dubai

Mark Beer, Registrar (non voting member)
Amna Alowais, Deputy Registrar (non voting member) 
Apologies

Ali Al Hashimi, Global Advocates

1. Welcome by Chairman:

Mark Beer chaired the meeting and welcomed the attendees.
2.
Approval of Minutes and matters arising:
The Minutes of the CUC meeting on 29 April 2010 were approved.

3.
Court Activities – Registrar update:

Caseload:

· SCT:  75 SCT cases filed YTD. 

· Enforcement:  24 cases filed YTD. 
· Court of First Instance:   25 CFI cases filed YTD. 

· Court of Appeal:  2 cases filed YTD.

The Registrar gave an update on the Courts’ activities as follows:

· All substantive cases before the DIFC Courts will be reported by Thomson Reuters. A hard copy bound version of the Rules of the DIFC Courts will also be published. These will be updated on an annual basis.

· The DIFC Courts have upgraded the electronic case management system so that practitioners have full access to all case related matters and the public have access to public case documents. This is a more efficient way of allowing public and media to access information and promotes transparency and accessibility. The DIFC Courts also have RSS Feeds and Alerts functions available on their website.
· 50 DIFC Courts’ forms have been issued and are available on the DIFC Courts’ website. It is intended to turn them into Smart Forms for eFiling. 

· Pro Bono Programme:   20 major firms have now signed up to give free pro bono advice. Based on feedback from those who have been involved in pro bono work, the pro-bono litigant’s application form has been updated to include more requests for information regarding the financial position of the applicant. The new form was developed based on IBA pro-bono guidelines. 
Discussion took place in which it was suggested the finances ought not to be the only factor for the Courts in filtering pro-bono applications, and that the Courts should circulate all pro-bono applications (along with the applicant’s financial position)  to firms in case they see an interesting matter that they wish to pursue on a pro-bono basis. The extent of the Courts acting as a filter was discussed.

It was suggested that the Courts should set up a clinic whereby pro bono litigants could book an appointment to come in and spend half an hour with a lawyer. The pro bono litigant would be advised that their application will be circulated to all pro bono firms and those that are not conflicted will make contact for a further meeting. It was suggested that the clinic be the filter point. A conflict waiver would need to be signed by any person seeking advice, and it was thought that the clinics should be held monthly.
The CUC also recommended that the Rules Sub-Committee consider (i) whether a pro-bono litigant should be liable to pay costs and (ii) whether a firm acting for a successful pro-bono litigant should be entitled to recover costs. The consensus in relation to the latter was that any recovery should be placed in a fund to promote legal education and the legal profession. The Registrar advised that the Rules Sub-Committee will meet with the Deputy Chief Justice on 9 November to discuss the issue of costs resulting from a pro bono litigant.
· Awareness education:  A two day event held at the Dubai Judicial Institute brought lawyers from around the UAE. It was a very successful event and the DIFC Courts will continue to work with the Dubai Judicial Institute to increase awareness about the DIFC Courts and its procedures.

· The DIFC Courts had received its first application received for an anti-suit injunction to prevent a party bringing an action before Dubai Courts. This was heard by Justice Sir John Chadwick and denied. 

· The DIFC Courts have issued several Registrar’s Directions. In particular dealing with general case management matters; disclosure information; Tomlin Orders; and clarification on timeframes for submission of documents. The Deputy Registrar had issued a Direction highlighting the extension of the SCT threshold.

· Judicial training:  H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi and H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani had spent time in the UK with the Judicial Studies Board. 

· Judicial Officer Shamlan Al Sawalehi had spent a week with the Dubai Courts Enforcement section. 

· H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi and Shamlan Al Sawalehi went to the Singapore Commercial Court in October.

· DIFC Courts won the UAE Customer Service Award.

· Limited progress with regard to signing an MoU with the Abu Dhabi Judicial Department.

· The Qatar Financial Centre Courts have visited the DIFC Courts twice and are keen for a further visit before they officially open in December 2010. There was a general discussion on co-operation between the two Courts and regarding the QFC Courts’ unlimited jurisdiction vs the DIFC Courts’ limited jurisdiction.
· Jack Straw, UK Minister of Justice and Lord Chancellor visited the DIFC Courts and Dubai Courts on 21 October 2010.  He was very impressed with the DIFC Courts and the concept behind it. 

· The DIFC Courts have put out a press release about the success of enforcement actions between the Dubai Courts and the DIFC Courts. There have been 40 successful enforcement actions between the Courts so far. 

· DIFC Courts held an Iftar for media to raise awareness of DIFC Courts’ procedures.
· E-disclosure. The Rules Committee will be considering a Practice Direction or a Rules change regarding e-disclosure.
· E-payments. The Deputy Registrar advised that it was hoped that e-payments will be up and running early next year. It was suggested that the Courts offer registered firms a credit facility. The Registrar explained that if the Courts establish an independent Finance function this could be explored but that at this time we do not have the resources to manage a credit facility.
· The DIFC Courts intend to be employing the services of a Call Centre to answer all calls coming into the DIFC Courts including the emergency number.

· Business excellence:  In order for the DIFC Courts to continue to provide excellent service it will be carrying out a Mystery Shopping survey, a User Satisfaction survey and Exit surveys for all users of the DIFC Courts.

· The Annual Judges’ Meeting will be held on 28 and 29 November 2010. 
· Mediation training with Singapore Mediation Centre. This has been set for 10-13 January 2011. 
· Paperless Court:  All current cases are now on the electronic case management system. This increases accessibility for the public who want to know about the cases in the DIFC Courts. It is intended that in 2011 we will be a 100% paperless Court.

· Lecture Series:  The fourth Lecture Series will be held during the Annual Judges’ Meeting. The topic of discussion will be Arbitration Awards and their Enforcement to be presented by Justice David Williams.

· Practitioner registration cards:  The Deputy Registrar advised that the DIFC Courts are proposing to print registration cards for all registered practitioners. It was suggested that all practitioners should renew on the same date each year. 
· Initiatives for 2011. The CUC members enquired whether a DIFC Notary Public Office will be set up next year. The Registrar advised that there have been no further developments to date and that we await directions from the President of the DIFC. The CUC members felt that a civil and common law notary system in the DIFC would be useful.
Vision of the DIFC Courts. The Registrar presented the DIFC Courts 2015 Strategy which was well received by the CUC members. The CUC advised that it felt the projections for the number of SCT cases was ambitious and that they were likely to grow in a straight line by 300% after three years.
Other Matters:

CUC meeting dates:  Rita to circulate suitable dates to CUC members. Rita to send out an email to all registered practitioners calling for nominations for the 2011 CUC Committee.

The Registrar thanked the Committee members for their continuing support and advice.

Next meeting:

The next meeting will be 18 January 2011
Meeting closed 4pm
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